
 Minutes of the Multi Agency Stakeholder Flood Defence Meeting held on 
Thursday 15th June 2017 in Lydney Town Council Chambers at 10.30 am
	PRESENT:
	Cllr Brian Pearman, Lydney Town Council (BP)
Cllr Rose Christodoulides, Lakeside Resident Rep/Lydney Town Council (RC)
Jayne Smailes, Lydney Town Council (JS)

Dawn Morgan, Forest of Dean District Council (DM)
Peter Siret, Gloucestershire County Council (PS)
Naveen Teq,  Gloucestershire County Council (NT)
Brian Watkins, Gloucestershire County Council Highways/Amey (BW)
Cllr Colin Legg, Lakeside Resident Rep/Lydney Town Council (CL)
Josh Mogg, Severn Trent (JM)
District Cllr Marilyn Smart, Forest of Dean District Council (MS)
Andrew Bryant, Watts Group (AB)
Matthew Kerry, Environment Agency (MK)

	
	

	IN ATTENDANCE:
	Kate Hammond, Admin Assistant, Lydney Town Council (Minute Taker)


	
	

	APOLOGIES:
	Dr Jerry Burch (Glatfelter)

Robert Frankton (Lydney Park Estate)

Alex Robinson (Lydney Park Estate)

Chris Bull (Dean Forest Railway)

Cllr Dave Street (Lydney Town Council)
Cllr Alan Preest (Lydney Town Council)

Edward Argent (Robert Hitchins Ltd)
Martin Young (Environment Agency)

Lawrence King (Forest of Dean District Council)

John Thurston (Watts Group)

Cllr Bob Berryman (Lydney Town Council)




	ITEM
	
	ACTION

	1.
	WELCOME & INTRODUCTIONS 

Cllr Brian Pearman (BP) chaired the meeting and welcomed everyone. 

	

	2. 
	NOTES OF LAST MEETING (2 March 2017)
The meeting notes were accepted as a true record.

	

	3.
	ATTENUATION MEASURES
BP requested an update from GCC Highways/Amey regarding the maintenance to the balancing pond/attenuation by the A48 bypass.
BW advised that the remaining 2017 dates set by GCC Highways/Amey for maintenance and checking the attenuation pond were 9th August, 9th October and 11th December (previously been checked in January, February, April and 9th June) and requested that should any member of the Multi Agency Stakeholder Flood Defence group wish to join him on his visits then his contact details could be forwarded and arrangements made etc, prior to each visit.
BW further advised that following his most recent visit to site he would be arranging, as part of the Gloucestershire County Council Lengthsman Scheme, for contractors to clear the outlet from the attenuation in late August/beginning of September 2017.

BP requested an update from FODDC regarding the maintenance plans to the culvert/attenuation measure at Lakeside Avenue. 

DM advised that FODDC were taking on the maintenance to said culvert/attenuation measure as the structure would be on FODDC owned land with the new attenuation making maintenance more ‘straight forward’. Work to the area described as the ‘dog leg’ at Lakeside Avenue was expected to start within the next two weeks. 
BP advised that the attenuation upstream and the bunds were now in place and thanked DM and members from Robert Hitchins Ltd for installing the bunds and clearing the wood in that area.

BP requested an update from FODDC regarding any further works to attenuation measures at Plummer’s Brook and Cookson Terrace. 

DM advised that FODDC had carried out a ‘level survey’ to encourage water flow to Plummer’s Brook/second fishing lake. It was reported that the water in the second fishing lake was lower than the bund that Mr Bendall had installed (it was lower and level from the watercourse through to the lake and bund). 
DM reminded members that it was reported in a previous meeting that construction of bunds by FODDC would not be possible due to Western Power high voltage cables/direction of cables overhead however FODDC were satisfied with the bund Mr Bendall had installed on his land and as such felt that no further action was needed in this area other than to monitor the bund that Mr Bendall had installed along with his ‘otter fence’ (to ensure that such attenuation measures were doing what they were intended to do). 

	Action: Update from BW/GCC/Amey re. Lengthsman Scheme. (clearance of outlet A48)

	4.
	PLANNING APPLICATIONS
JS requested that FODDC consider any relevant planning applications which may cause/affect potential flooding risk in Lydney as it was advised that the Town Council had expressed its concern on numerous occasions in relation to certain planning applications being granted in areas considered as ‘high risk’ flooding zones in Lydney.
It was further advised that despite Lydney Town Council’s Neighbourhood Development Plan (NDP) being fully adopted it was felt that Lydney Town Councils comments and concerns on such applications were being ignored by the LPA, with approval for such applications still being granted by FODDC.

The most recent planning application which Lydney Town Council raised concern on was P0835/17/APP (Land Between Lydney Bypass And Highfield Road - Renewal of planning permission P1097/08/OUT) in which the Council maintained its previous objection returned against P1097/08/OUT that it objects to the application until such time as sufficient infrastructure (e.g. road improvement, expansion of local health services, expansion of education provision in Lydney Schools, provision/expansion of public transport services, etc) exists so as to support the development. Furthermore, since the original application it was advised that numerous instances of flooding had occurred more recently in Lakeside Avenue and that the Council remained concerned that water run-off from the site, when it is developed, would further exacerbate the flood problem already experienced in Lakeside Avenue. The Council also felt that appropriate Sustainable Urban Drainage systems needed to be implemented on the site (and continually maintained) to ensure that no water from the site is permitted to enter local watercourses. It was felt however that these concerns were being ignored by the Local Planning Authority.
DM advised that land drainage consent is based on capacity and as long as such developers had proof that the capacity meets the capacity of the brook, consent would be granted.  

JS requested that Gloucestershire County Council Portfolio Holder, (Local Flood Authority) re-visit such applications and contact the Local Planning Authority requesting an assurance that flood risk alleviation methods for both this site and Oakdale, are adequate and sufficient so as to eliminate an increase in the flood risk for Lakeside Residents. 

Naveen Teq, Gloucestershire County Council, advised that he would assess the Planning Applications and comment as appropriate and monitor all future applications accordingly.
 
	Action: GCC to assess Planning Applications and monitor future Applications in relation to Flooding in Lydney



	5.
	MEAD LANE
In regard to the Culvert at Mead Lane, (culvert under the carriageway) it was advised that although investigations were still on-going (confirmation was awaited from GCC Drainage regarding whether GCC Highways/Amey have any responsibility for the culvert as other side of culvert is on ‘private road’ and not on a public highway) that generally where a culvert passes under a Highway responsibility for the culvert rests with the Highway Authority. However, in this instance as the Environment Agency have also undertaken significant flood protection works there was an assumption that the Environment Agency would have some responsibility for the maintenance and efficient operation of the culvert.
AB advised that the culvert did not lie on Watts Group property and felt that riparian ownership needed to be established. 
JS referred to a recent letter which had been circulated to Parishes by FODDC Flood Risk Engineer regarding riparian maintenance which requested that, in non-urgent situations, Parish/Town Councils undertake the initial correspondence with the landowners in question. It was advised that if a negative response or no response at all was received within two weeks, it was asked that the Parish/Town Council inform the District’s Principal Engineer, Laurence King, of the concerns, following which subsequent enforcement action can be taken. It was further advised that if no ownership was established then potentially the land owners around the area would need to work together for their own interest.
MK advised that he would check with the Environment Agency Assets team to establish whether the Environment Agency had any responsibilities for said culvert at Mead Lane and report back.
BP proposed that a meeting take place between Watts Group, GCC Highways/Amey, Environment Agency and Lydney Town Council in order that GCC Drainage could then be provided with detailed information to request a land registry search to establish riparian ownership.  Noted.


	Action: meeting to take place between Watts Group, GCC Highways/Amey, Environment Agency and Lydney Town Council re. to establish riparian ownership of culvert at Mead lane.

	6.
	FLOOD RESILIENCE PLANNING
BP provided an update on the Lydney Community Flood Resilience Plan following the Rapid Response Exercise undertaken on 19th April 2017 at Lydney Town Council offices.

It was advised that Martin Young from the Environment Agency had taken the lead and organised a table top exercise which provided information and ‘rapid response scenarios’ against the current plan to help identify areas that required modifying to better suit a rapid response.
BP advised that although attendance from local organisations was low on the day, resulting in a small group, it had worked well as it gave chance for those present to talk through the plan in detail rather than be split into different groups.  

JS advised that the exercise had highlighted that the current plan needed amending; ‘Trigger points’ on the organisation tree diagram required more detail such as contact numbers for relevant organisations etc. It was also felt that although this was a ‘local plan’ for Lydney it needed to ‘link up’ with the FODDC’s Rapid Response Plan in order that every eventuality was covered however FODDC were still in the process of updating/finalising their plan.
JS felt that in a ‘live’ situation there would be a need for urgent local community action and as such requested assistance/support from the Environment Agency re. road closures, should the Town Council request such. MK confirmed that the Environment Agency would support the Town Council in such request (if such was deemed necessary).

BW advised that unfortunately there was no member available to attend the table top exercise however in a ‘live’ situation the GCC Civil Protection Team would be contacted and would be on the scene as required.  Furthermore it was requested that a final copy of the Lydney Community Flood Resilience Plan be sent to GCC Civil Protection Team for their records.
In response to a query raised regarding the retention of ‘road closed’ signage by the Town Council (in case such was needed in a ‘live’ flooding situation), BW advised that consent for such would need to be obtained from the Police before the holding of such signage could be authorised. 

JS further advised that once all amendments had been done a final copy of the Lydney Community Flood Resilience Plan would be made available to all at the next meeting.

	Action: Updated version of the Lydney Community Flood Resilience Plan to be provided to the group



	7.
	FLOOD ZONES FOR LYDNEY

BP advised that there was no further update regarding investigation into the ‘Flood Zone’ bracket for Lydney however it would be taken as an action point and reported back to the next meeting.
PS advised that Gloucestershire County Council Local Flood Risk Management Strategy were working to make funding available for Flood Measures and welcomed potential requests for bidding for such. MS advised that she would contact County Councillor Alan Preest to progress bidding for Lydney and request that he report such back to the next meeting.
In response to a query raised by MK (Environment Agency)  as to what is meant by ‘Flood Zones’, JS advised that it was believed that FODDC were using GCC ‘Flood Zone’ scales as a guideline when considering what planning applications were deemed as being suitable/unsuitable for the Town.

MK and DM confirmed that both the EA and the FODDC used the same ‘Flood Zone’ database (as per National Planning Policy) which was updated every three months, with the EA acting as an ‘advisory’.
JS queried whether GCC looked at the same National Planning Policy when commenting on planning applications? In response, it was advised that if the application was highlighted as a ‘major application’ then GCC would make an assessment on it.
 
	Action: update regarding investigation into the ‘Flood Zone’ bracket for Lydney 

Action: update re. funding available from GCC for Flood Measures


	8.
	A.O.B
DM reported on the previous issue regarding fly-tipped waste on an area of the watercourse at Lakeside Avenue advising that FODDC Waste Management department had investigated and removed the waste. Furthermore, it was advised that letters had been issued to all residents in close proximity of the offending site, with FODDC Street Wardens also aware of the issue and would be monitoring the area. FODDC would further be informing residents of the planned attenuation work (letters would be issued to 8 residents along Wyedean Close, Lydney). 
RC expressed gratitude once again to Dawn Morgan (DM) and Lawrence King (LK) from FODDC and Edward Argent from Robert Hitchins Ltd for all of their effort and hard work to date with what they had done for Lakeside Avenue.


	

	9.
	ACTION PLAN/ACTIONS PENDING

Action points for next meeting:
· Update from BW/GCC/Amey re. Lengthsman Scheme. (clearance of outlet A48)
· GCC to assess Planning Applications and monitor future Applications in relation to Flooding in Lydney
· Meeting to take place between Watts Group, GCC Highways/Amey, Environment Agency and Lydney Town Council re. to establish riparian ownership of culvert at Mead lane.
· Updated version of the Lydney Community Flood Resilience Plan to be provided to the group
· Update regarding investigation into the ‘Flood Zone’ bracket for Lydney
· Update re. funding available from GCC for Flood Measures


	

	10. 
	DATE OF NEXT MEETING

Thursday 28 September 2017 at 11am in Lydney Town Council Chambers 
	


Meeting closed at 11.27 am 
5
Ref:  Flood 15.6.17 minutes

